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OPERATIONS COUNCIL

MONDAY, MAY 10, 2010
9:00 A.M. - ROOM #AA-216

MINUTES
PRESENT:
Carol Maga (Chair), Richard Akers, Terence Elliott, James Eyestone, Frank Hernandez, Ryan Huddleston, Bruce King, Jeanette Moore, Darlene Poe 
ABSENT:
Benny Barnes, Reza Rezvani
I.  Charging a Fee For Lost Keys
Sgt. Ryan Huddleston presented this agenda item.  When card keys are lost, it is very easy to replace them.  The actual keys, however, are expensive to replace and Police Services is proposing charging people $3 to replace a lost key.  Police Services want to start the dialogue.  
Bruce King thought the charge should be more, such as $25, to serve as a deterrent and to cover the labor costs of making the new keys.  Darlene Poe said that custodians should be exempt from this charge because keys are sometimes broken, and Ryan assured her that this would only be to replace keys that have been lost.  Richard Akers relayed a story about when he let a student use his key and Richard not only had to pay to replace the key, but also to replace the lock.  Richard also worked at a private school in Illinois where a fee of $1,000 was charged for a lost master key and $500 for a regular key.  He felt that people should be charged for lost keys but also feels that every faculty member should have keys to their classrooms.  Terence told Richard he supports faculty having keys, but most faculty don’t lock their classrooms when they leave, and they don’t even turn off the lights.  
Terence Elliott remarked that this wouldn’t be a problem if there were only card keys and he showed everyone the many keys he carries for work.  The police would prefer card keys for every door on campus, but this is not an option at this time.  It was asked if DVC and LMC have a policy about lost keys, and Ryan said they did not.  However, DVC had to replace the locks on the entire campus due to lost keys, which was very costly.  

The question was asked if everyone was in favor of charging a fee for lost keys, and no one was opposed.  Everyone was in agreement about charging a fee, but the amount to be charged varied.  Some suggestions were $3, $5, $25, $50 and $100.  These fees are for general keys, not master keys, which are more expensive to replace.  Jeanette Moore suggested charging a person more for each lost key, such as $3 for the first lost key, $5 for the second, etc.  Most thought this was a good idea, but someone would have to keep track of this.
James Eyestone said I.T. started to charge a fee for moving office telephones because this requires a lot of labor.  Since I.T. started to charge a fee, people don’t ask to have their phones moved very often.  He also noted that most of the thefts on campus occur in rooms that were locked with no signs of forced entry.  
Plan of Action
Police Services will bring a suggested fee to the next Operations Council meeting.
II.  Parking Adjacent to the Bus Stop
Ryan reported that Police Services doesn’t want anyone to park in the dirt road area across the street from the bus stop for any reason.  A lot of crimes occur at the bus stop and perpetrators hide behind the parked cars to lie in wait for victims.  It was mentioned that the police often park there.  Ryan said this increased police presence by the Sheriff’s Dept. has helped to reduce crime at the bus stop and this will continue.  But Police Services wants to post “No Parking” signs at this dirt area and is seeking approval from Operations Council.    

There is a new gang in the neighborhood called the Goons and they do have access to firearms.  One of the perpetrators of previous crimes at the bus stop is now out of jail but the police know who he is.  The gate leading to the housing across the street from the bus stop has reduced crime at the bus stop tremendously.    
Plans of Action
Everyone approved of posting “No Parking” signs at the area across from the bus stops as long as it doesn’t eliminate any current parking spots.
III.  Update on Off-campus Security
Police Services has given Mercy Pono instructions about security at the off-campus sites until there are some guidelines in place.    
IV.  Update on Procedures for Medical Marijuana
Ryan reported that he has a call into the D.A.’s office for clarification about the K-12 restriction because of Middle College High School.  Parts of the law refer to K-12 schools, and some parts refer to K-14, so he is awaiting word from the D.A.  
The crimes that the D.A. now pursues have greatly decreased, but the law still exists.  Smoking marijuana in or within 1,000 feet of school grounds is illegal, and this is not subject to debate.  There are some CCC students who attempt to use a medical marijuana card as an excuse to smoke on campus, but it doesn’t matter because they aren’t allowed to have any drugs on campus.  Police Services is taking a hard stance on this because marijuana is a huge problem on this campus.  Many students stopped on campus are in possession of marijuana.  Those students are usually issued a citation, and a police report is written and sent to the D.A.  With any arrests for narcotics, police reports are also sent directly to Frank Hernandez.  The police are doing their job and it is up to the D.A.’s office to do theirs.  These cases are usually sent to traffic court.
Richard asked about students having prescription medication on campus and Ryan said those drugs are okay as long as the student has a prescription.  Students have been seen on campus with codeine and Ryan said that if it isn’t prescribed for the person in possession of it, it is illegal.  As far as medical marijuana, the police cite the student and the report is sent to Frank.  Darlene said lots of people smoke marijuana behind the Art Bldg. and between the Art and Music Buildings in the evening.  The police have been patrolling that area and it has improved.    
Ryan reported that CCC now has six police officers.  There will be a bicycle officer soon.  Terence stated that it would be nice if the police could be a little more sensitive to the staff, especially to the part-time faculty.  Sometimes there aren’t always good vibes between the faculty and the police.  The students are also aware of the lack of connection between faculty/staff and the police, and they play off that.  Ryan responded that the police officers are encouraged to walk through the buildings and meet and greet people, but he acknowledged that they could do more of this.  Most of the CCC officers are young and newly hired.  They are still being broken in.  A lot of it involves training the new officers to be more friendly and sensitive and the faculty/staff need to train themselves, as well.  Darlene added that the police aides need to walk around more, not just stand in one location.  If the police aides patrolled more, there would be fewer problems.  Ryan said that at certain times of the day, the aides are supposed to remain in one location in the event someone needs an escort.  Ryan appreciated the feedback.  
Plan of Action
There will be a meeting of all the police aides at the end of the semester and this will be discussed.
V.  Opening Library Drive to Traffic – Third Time
This issue has been discussed at the last two meetings.  Both times either Richard Akers wasn’t present or the police weren’t present, and Carol wanted this discussed when both were able to address this.  Some students in the automotive area sometimes have trouble finding parking near the AT-Bldg. and they must drive through a residential area to get to Lot 10 because Library Drive is closed to traffic.  There have been discussions about the problems opening Library Drive would cause because of the many deliveries, drop-offs and pick-ups, and pedestrian traffic on Library Drive, especially near the quad.  Library Drive was closed in 1996 because it was being used as a shortcut to the Hilltop Mall.  There was also a murder in 1996 near the quad and the shooters used Library Drive to get away.  

Bruce King has concerns about safety near the bookstore because of the numerous delivery and construction trucks that use Library Drive.  Richard reminded everyone of the future construction that will be occurring on campus, but that won’t start for approximately 18 months.  Most felt that Library Drive should remain closed to traffic.  Ryan said Police Services doesn’t want Library Drive opened for a number of reasons.  One reason is that it is a very sharp turn onto Library Drive and a pedestrian could be hit.  He added that there is a huge drug problem at the new LMC quad because it creates a quick drop-off point.  The police feel that opening Library Drive will cause a great increase in drugs on campus.  

Richard would like someone to report to the students that this has been discussed and the decision was made to keep Library Drive closed to traffic.  Richard was reminded that there is a student representative on Operations Council, who is always sent the Minutes to the meetings.  Darlene suggested that when students enroll they be given some directions about navigating the campus.  Carol said the architects are trying to create a two-way path around campus.  It is also being considered to create a road behind the armory that would go around the campus.

Plan of Action
Library Drive will remain closed to traffic.

VI.  Student and Staff IDs
Richard said he thinks requiring staff to wear I.D. badges would change the atmosphere on campus.  He knows that this was rejected in the past, but he thinks it is a good idea.  Terence agreed with Richard but felt that students should be required to wear them, too.  It was pointed out that staff cannot be forced to wear I.D. badges and there is no way to compel students to wear them, either.  Darlene would really like people to have student I.D. to use the rec room.  Carol said the high schools can’t even make this happen.  The high school vice principals are continually struggling with this.  CCC is a college of adults.

The D.O. staff have their I.D. card and master key card all in one.  Their I.D. cards also allow them to use the elevator.  Terence suggested that the Academic Senate be told that staff I.D. badges would be very helpful.  Frank said that when this came up previously, some classified staff didn’t want people to know their full names.  James said others had objections to their photos being taken.  There was a proposal that all full-time employees wear I.D. badges or that it be a directive from the college president to be discussed by all the constituents.   I.D.s could be made available when we take the CCC group photo on All College Day in August.   The Academic Senate Agenda will discuss this in spring or the beginning of the fall semester.
Plans of Action
1. Operations Council will discuss this item at its next meeting. 
VII.  Other    
A.  Food Service Transition
Bruce reported that part of the master plan includes taking down the SA-Bldg. where the Subway Restaurant is located.  When this is done, how will the college offer food services to the students?  Do we put Subway in a trailer?  Subway’s policy is that they can only be in a trailer for 90 days.  Do we put them in a modular building?  The cost would be absorbed by the bond money.  Putting food services in a modular building has caused problems at other campuses because there is no one policing the modular building.  It would be possible to allow food to be prepared in and sold from the modular building, and prohibit people from eating inside.  This is what Bruce recommends.

Richard suggested having food service at two ends of the campus.  Bruce said a roach coach is another possibility, but he would prefer a healthier option.   Richard then suggested having culinary arts provide food service during this time.  Bruce said the architect doesn’t care who the vendor is, but they must be housed somewhere during the construction.  
It was the consensus that a vendor be given a modular building, but eating inside would not be allowed.  Frank added that the college would have to get into negotiations with the vendors to determine their needs.  

Plans of Action
1. The food vendor will be provided space that allows people to prepare and serve food but indoor eating will be prohibited.
2. Bruce will send Burl Toler an e-mail about this decision.
The meeting adjourned at 10:10 a.m.

Minutes Recorded by Mary Healy
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